MIKE GALLAGHER, WISCONSIN CHARMAN ROB WITTMAN, VIRGINIA BLAINE LUETKEMEYER, MISSOURI ANDY BARR, KENTUCKY DAN NEWHOUSE, WASHINGTON JOHN MOOLENAAR, MICHIGAN DARIN LAHOOD, ILLINOIS NEAL DUNN, FLORIDA JIM BANKS, INDIANA DUSTY JOHNSON, SOUTH DAKOTA MICHELLE STEELE, CALIFORNIA ASHLEY HINSON, IOWA CARLOS GIMENEZ, FLORIDA



RAJA KRISHNAMOORTHI, ILLINOIS
RANKING MEMBER
KATHY CASTOR, FLORIDA
ANDRÉ CARSON, INDIANA
SETH MOULTON, MASSACHUSSETTS
RO KHANNA, CALIFORNIA
ANDY KIM, NEW JERSEY
MIKIE SHERRILL, NEW JERSEY
HALEY STEVENS, MICHIGAN
JAKE AUCHINCLOSS, MASSACHUSSETTS
RITCHIE TORRES, NEW YORK
SHONTEL BROWN, OHIO

SELECT COMMITTEE ON THE CHINESE COMMUNIST PARTY

548 Cannon House Office Building Washington, D.C. 20515 (202) 225-6002

April 16, 2024

The Honorable Antony Blinken Secretary of State Department of State Washington, DC 20520

Dear Secretary Blinken,

We are writing to request that you expand and elevate U.S. diplomatic efforts to combat PRC state-sponsored forced labor and strengthen international coordination against this egregious violation of human rights. The Uyghur Forced Labor Prevention Act (UFLPA), which passed with overwhelming bipartisan support, clearly signaled Americans' refusal to allow products made by the Chinese Communist Party's (CCP) forced labor programs from entering the United States. In addition, the House of Representatives passed the Uyghur Policy Act (UPA) last month, signaling continuing bipartisan congressional support for the State Department to expand its efforts to address the CCP's human rights abuses.

While we welcome some U.S. allies and partners¹ announcing their own import bans on forced labor products from the PRC, we remain concerned that these measures fall short of the UFLPA's standards and are leading companies to build two separate supply chains – one "clean" supply chain for the United States and another supply chain tainted by forced labor for the rest of the world. We are particularly concerned that goods made by Uyghur forced labor continue to flood into Europe and the United Kingdom (UK), which some have described as "dumping grounds"² for these products that are otherwise banned from importation into the United States. The State Department plays a critical role in working with our allies and partners to ensure that companies profiting off the CCP's ongoing genocide in Xinjiang find no safe markets for their wares.

On March 5th³, the European Council and European Parliament reached a provisional agreement to ban products made with forced labor from being imported into the EU. The final step is for the European Parliament to pass the legislation at its upcoming plenary in April. If passed, this law will be a significant step towards combating Uyghur forced labor globally. Unfortunately, on a recent delegation to Europe to meet with our allies and partners, the Select Committee was informed that certain EU countries

¹ "Forced Labour in Canadian Supply Chains." Public Safety Canada, March 13, 2024. https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/cntrng-crm/frcd-lbr-cndn-spply-chns/index-en.aspx.

² Norman, Will. "ESMC and Uyghur Groups Say 'Burden of Proof' Must Shift to Tackle Alleged Xinjiang Forced Labour in Europe's Solar Supply." PVTech, February 19, 2024. https://www.pv-tech.org/xinjiang-alleged-forced-labour-in-eu-solar-burden-of-proof-shift/.

³ European Council Council of the European Union § (2024). https://www.consilium.europa.eu/en/press/press-releases/2024/03/05/council-and-parliament-strike-a-deal-to-ban-products-made-with-forced-labour/#:~:text=Most%20forced%20labour%20takes%20place,position%20on%2026th%20January%202024.

are considering voting against the ban. If Europe fails to pass this legislation, products made by PRC state-sponsored forced labor programs will continue to have unfettered access to European markets. The lack of a European law would also increase the risk that banned products made with Uyghur forced labor are illegally transshipped⁴ to the U.S. market via EU countries.

We therefore urge the State Department to intensify and elevate its global diplomatic efforts to address PRC state-sponsored forced labor programs and to ensure that countries around the world understand the transnational implications of the UFLPA. Given the EU's upcoming vote on the forced labor import ban and reports that EU governments continue to resist⁵ the European Parliament's proposal, we believe that initial efforts should prioritize engagement with our European partners and allies, particularly Germany and Italy. The UK, which has also failed to implement⁶ stringent prohibitions against the import of goods made with forced labor from Xinjiang, should also be a focus of these efforts.

In addition, we respectfully request that the State Department brief Select Committee staff by April 30th on the following questions:

- What is the Department's strategy for engaging with U.S. allies and partners to strengthen global prohibitions against goods produced by the PRC's state-sponsored forced labor programs?
- How is the Department currently engaging with U.S. allies and partners to encourage them to adopt forced labor import bans similar to the UFLPA? How much progress does the Department assess the EU, UK, Australia, Japan, and others have made in implementing meaningful prohibitions against products made with PRC state-sponsored forced labor?
- According to the agreed text for the EU's forced labor ban, the European Commission will be required to list "specific economic sectors" in "specific geographical areas" where statesponsored forced labor exists. What steps is the Department taking to help our allies in Europe and the UK designate forced labor in the Xinjiang Uyghur Autonomous Region (XUAR) as well as other economic sectors where Uyghur forced labor is prevalent (e.g. solar, EVs, textiles, critical minerals, etc.) under this ban?
- What is the Department's engagement strategy to help countries understand the UFLPA's scope, enforcement, and compliance requirements? How frequently does the Department utilize interagency partners (e.g. subject matter experts from DHS, CBP, etc.) to conduct UFLPA and forced labor training overseas?
- What is the feasibility of the Department establishing a joint US-EU-UK Forced Labor Enforcement Task Force to enable policy and enforcement coordination with the U.S. Forced Labor Enforcement Task Force? What, if any, additional authorities or resources does the State Department need to create a multilateral regime comprised of likeminded countries to ban the importation of any products made with state-sponsored forced labor?

The House Select Committee on the Strategic Competition Between the United States and the Chinese Communist Party has broad authority to "investigate and submit policy recommendations on the

8a943d7e8eba295875c0427f0a966888.

⁴ "Congress Holds First Hearing on Implementation of Uyghur Forced Labor Prevention Act American Companies Who May Be Profiteering from Forced Labor Come under Scrutiny at China Commission Hearing." Chris Smith | U.S. Congressman for New Jersey's 4th District, April 18, 2023. U.S. Congressman Chris Smith. https://chrissmith.house.gov/news/documentsingle.aspx?DocumentID=411378.

⁵ Wormington, Jim. "Xinjiang Abuses Show Need for Robust EU Forced Labor Law." Human Rights Watch, February 29, 2024. https://www.hrw.org/news/2024/02/29/xinjiang-abuses-show-need-robust-eu-forced-labor-law.

⁶ "UK Judge Rejects Uyghur Bid to Halt Xinjiang Cotton Imports." AP News. January 20, 2023. https://apnews.com/article/politics-united-kingdom-government-china-business-

status of the Chinese Communist Party's economic, technological, and security progress and its competition with the United States" under H. Res. 11.

Thank you for your attention to this important matter and for your prompt reply. Sincerely,

Mike Gallagher Chairman

House Select Committee on the CCP

Representative Raja Krishnamoorthi Ranking Member House Select Committee on the CCP